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application, including a signed written 
acceptance agreement. 

(b) VA’s duties. VA will notify appli-
cants prior to acceptance in the 
VIOMPSP of the following informa-
tion: 

(1) A fair summary of the rights and 
liabilities of an individual whose appli-
cation is approved by VA and whose ac-
ceptance agreement is consummated 
by VA; and 

(2) Full description of the terms and 
conditions that apply to participation 
in the VIOMPSP and service in VA. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 501(a), 7502(a)(2)) 

(The Office of Management and Budget has 
approved the information collection require-
ments in this section under control number 
2900–0793.) 

§ 17.630 Selection of VIOMPSP partici-
pants. 

(a) General. In deciding which 
VIOMPSP applications to approve, VA 
will first consider applications sub-
mitted by applicants entering their 
final year of education or training. Ap-
plicants will be evaluated and selected 
using the criteria specified in para-
graph (b) of this section. If there are a 
larger number of equally qualified ap-
plicants than there are awards to be 
made, then VA will first select vet-
erans, and then use a random method 
as the basis for further selection. 

(b) Selection criteria. In evaluating 
and selecting participants, VA will 
take into consideration those factors 
determined necessary to assure effec-
tive participation in the VIOMPSP. 
These factors will include, but are not 
limited to, the following: 

(1) Academic performance; 
(2) Work/volunteer experience, in-

cluding prior rehabilitation or health 
care employment and VA employment; 

(3) Faculty and employer rec-
ommendations; or 

(4) Career goals. 
(c) Notification of approval. VA will 

notify the individual in writing that 
his or her application has been accept-
ed and approved. An individual be-
comes a participant in the program 
upon receipt of such approval by VA. 

(d) Duration of VIOMPSP award. VA 
will award a VIOMPSP scholarship for 
a period of time equal to the number of 
years required to complete a program 

of study leading to a degree in orienta-
tion and mobility, low vision therapy, 
or vision rehabilitation therapy, or a 
dual degree. The number of years cov-
ered by an individual scholarship 
award will be based on the number of 
school years that the participant has 
yet to complete his or her degree at the 
time the VIOMPSP scholarship is 
awarded. Subject to the availability of 
funds, VA will award the VIOMPSP as 
follows: 

(1) Full-time scholarship. A full-time 
scholarship is awarded for a minimum 
of 1 school year to a maximum of 4 
school years; 

(2) Part-time scholarships. A part-time 
scholarship is awarded for a minimum 
of 1 school year to a maximum of 6 
school years. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7504(3)) 

§ 17.631 Award procedures. 

(a) Amount of scholarship. (1) A 
VIOMPSP scholarship award will not 
exceed the total tuition and required 
fees for the program of study in which 
the applicant is enrolled. All such pay-
ments to scholarship participants are 
exempt from Federal taxation. 

(2) The total amount of assistance 
provided under the VIOMPSP for an 
academic year to an individual who is 
a full-time student may not exceed 
$15,000.00. 

(3) The total amount of assistance 
provided under the VIOMPSP for an 
academic year to a participant who is a 
part-time student shall bear the same 
ratio to the amount that would be paid 
under paragraph (a)(2) of this section if 
the participant were a full-time stu-
dent as the coursework carried by the 
participant to full-time coursework. 

(4) The total amount of assistance 
provided to an individual may not ex-
ceed $45,000.00. 

(5) In the case of an individual en-
rolled in a program of study leading to 
a dual degree described in § 17.627(a)(1), 
such tuition and fees will not exceed 
the amounts necessary for the min-
imum number of credit hours to 
achieve such dual degree. 

(6) Financial assistance may be pro-
vided to an individual under the 
VIOMPSP to supplement other edu-
cational assistance to the extent that 
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the total amount of educational assist-
ance received by the individual during 
an academic year does not exceed the 
total tuition and fees for such aca-
demic year. 

(7) VA will make arrangements with 
the school in which the participant is 
enrolled to issue direct payment for 
the amount of tuition or fees on behalf 
of the participant. 

(b) Repeated course work. Additional 
costs relating to the repeated course 
work will not be paid under this pro-
gram. VA will resume any scholarship 
payments suspended under this section 
upon notification by the school that 
the participant has returned from the 
leave-of-absence or has satisfactorily 
completed the repeated course work 
and is pursuing the course of study for 
which the VIOMPSP was awarded. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7503, 7504(3)) 

§ 17.632 Obligated service. 
(a) General provision. Except as pro-

vided in paragraph (d) of this section, 
each participant is obligated to provide 
service as a full-time clinical VA em-
ployee in the rehabilitation practice of 
the participant’s discipline in an as-
signment or location determined by 
VA. 

(b) Beginning of service. A partici-
pant’s obligated service will begin on 
the date on which the participant ob-
tains any required applicable creden-
tials and when appointed as a full-time 
clinical VA employee in a position for 
which the degree prepared the partici-
pant. VA will appoint the participant 
to such position as soon as possible, 
but no later than 90 days after the date 
that the participant receives his or her 
degree, or the date the participant ob-
tains any required applicable creden-
tials, whichever is later. If a partici-
pant fails to obtain his or her degree, 
or fails to obtain any required applica-
ble credentials within 180 days after re-
ceiving the degree, the participant is 
considered to be in breach of the ac-
ceptance agreement. 

(c) Duration of service. The partici-
pant will agree to serve as a full-time 
clinical VA employee for 3 calendar 
years which must be completed no 
later than 6 years after the participant 
has completed the program for which 
the scholarship was awarded and re-

ceived a degree referenced in 
§ 17.627(a)(1). 

(d) Location and assignment of obli-
gated service. VA reserves the right to 
make final decisions on the location 
and assignment of the obligated serv-
ice. A participant who receives a schol-
arship must agree as part of the par-
ticipant’s mobility agreement that he 
or she is willing to accept the location 
and assignment where VA assigns the 
obligated service. Geographic reloca-
tion may be required. 

(e) Creditability of advanced clinical 
training. No period of advanced clinical 
training will be credited towards satis-
fying the period of obligated service in-
curred under the VIOMPSP. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7504(2)(D), 7504(3)) 

§ 17.633 Deferment of obligated serv-
ice. 

Deferment of obligated service under 
the VIOMPSP is treated in the same 
manner as deferment of obligated serv-
ice under the HPSP under § 17.608. 

(Authority: 38 U.S.C. 7504(3)) 

§ 17.634 Failure to comply with terms 
and conditions of participation. 

(a) Participant refuses to accept pay-
ment of the VIOMPSP. If a participant, 
other than one described in paragraph 
(b) of this section, refuses to accept 
payment or instructs the school not to 
accept payment of the VIOMPSP schol-
arship provided by VA, the participant 
must, in addition to any obligation in-
curred under the agreement, pay to the 
United States the amount of $1,500 in 
liquidated damages. Payment of this 
amount must be made no later than 90 
days from the date that the participant 
fails to accept payment of the 
VIOMPSP or instructs the school not 
to accept payment. 

(b) Participant fails to complete course 
of study or does not obtain certification. 
A participant described in paragraphs 
(b)(1) through (4) of this section must, 
instead of otherwise fulfilling the 
terms of his or her acceptance agree-
ment, pay to the United States an 
amount equal to all VIOMPSP funds 
awarded under the acceptance agree-
ment. Payment of this amount must be 
made no later than 1 year after the 
date that the participant meets any of 
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